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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 26, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:  Commissioners Hunter, Kerwin, and Lentz


Late:  Commissioner Hawawini (arrived at 7:37 p.m.)


Absent:  Commissioner Jameel


Also Present:  Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Chairman Lentz noted the applicant for 10 Sierra Point Road was not present.  He suggested moving “New Business” before “Old Business.”


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of staff memos regarding the project at 20-38 Plumas Street.  He noted these items will be incorporated in the public record.  Chairman Lentz said the Commission also received some miscellaneous mail.


Chairman Lentz welcomed Commissioner Hawawini and informed him that the Commission had approved an amended agenda before he arrived.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  20-38 Plumas Street; Use Permit UP-3-05 & Tentative Map TSM-1-05, Use Permit and Tentative Map for 5-unit condominium complex and waivers of Final Map and Park & Recreation in-lieu fee; George Knight, Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, applicant; Brisbane Redevelopment Agency, owner; APN 007-223-020 & -030


Senior Planner Tune said this five-unit Habitat for Humanity project was approved by the Planning Commission last year, and the developer is now proposing that units be sold as condominiums, requiring use permit and tentative map approval.  Each unit will have designated parking spaces and a fenced yard, and some units will have private porches.  Each unit owner would become a member in a condominium association that would own and maintain common areas.  Senior Planner Tune noted the City Attorney will review the proposed conditions, covenants, and restrictions before recordation.  He drew attention to the two proposed language changes that would clarify the position of the City and Redevelopment Agency in holding a deed of trust against the property and clean up language regarding rooftop solar panels.


Senior Planner Tune stated that because this project is intended to provide housing for persons with very low incomes and persons with disabilities, the Planning Commission has already granted an exception to the required outdoor area normally required for condominium projects.  As an additional incentive, Senior Planner Tune said, staff recommends a waiver of the in-lieu fee for dedication of land for park and recreation purposes, which, in this case, would be $13,000 per unit, an amount that would impact the affordability of the units.  Staff also recommends a waiver of the requirement for a Final Map, subject to the condition that the corners of the property be surveyed and staked.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the use permit and tentative map as proposed.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


George Knight, Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, thanked the City for its support of this project.  He said this project will mark the 100th dwelling unit the Peninsula Habitat for Humanity has contributed to San Mateo County’s affordable housing base.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if all the conditions proposed by staff were acceptable.  Mr. Knight confirmed that the language revisions proposed by the City Attorney and the conditions were acceptable.


Chairman Lentz asked about the process for selecting buyers.  Mr. Knight stated that Habitat for Humanity has just begun the formal outreach process leading to selection.  Ed Hayes, also with Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, indicated that 12 to 15 applications had been received from Brisbane residents, and the deadline had been extended to encourage more qualified families to apply.  He said interested people should call Habitat for Humanity or visit the Website for an application.


Mr. Hayes noted that applicants must meet certain income requirements in order to be able to afford loan payments.  He added that people earning between 40 and 50 percent of the area’s median income will qualify.  Commissioner Hawawini said he understood $42,000 was the minimum eligible annual salary level.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve Use Permit UP-3-05 and Tentative Map TSM-1-05 as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  10 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-12-05; Variances for garage to exceed 40 % lot coverage limit and extend into 30 ft. south side setback; Dorina Dariiciuc, applicant/owner; APN 007-203-020


Chairman Lentz observed that the applicant was not present.  He noted that she was also absent from the last meeting.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant sent a letter dated January 17, 2006, responding to some of the questions that had been raised by the Commission at the earlier hearing.


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is requesting a variance to exceed the lot coverage limit so the two existing uncovered parking spaces bounded by retaining walls can be enclosed as a garage.  He noted covering the parking area will exceed the 40 percent lot coverage limit by 209 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune added that because the retaining walls were not centered on the property, a setback variance is also required to allow the garage to be 2.5 feet from the side property line.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings required for the Planning Commission to grant a variance.  He said this property is only 2,500 square feet, with a steep slope at the front of the lot.  Both of the neighboring lots have two-car garages, and one has over 60 percent lot coverage and zero side setback.  Senior Planner Tune noted that in order to construct a garage without a variance, the applicant would need to remove the existing retaining walls.  Staff recommends approving the variances, with conditions including noncombustible construction, compliance with the garage height limit, and no encroachment into the public right-of-way. 


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant was planning to erect a garage like the one shown in the flyer from VersaTube submitted with the application.  Senior Planner Tune said the applicant was hoping to get Planning Commission approval before contacting contractors, obtaining estimates, and making a decision on the type of building.


Commissioner Hunter commented that an open carport would eliminate the need for noncombustible materials.


Chairman Lentz said he had a few questions he had hoped the applicant could answer.  He noted the VersaTube garage appears to be metal, and he asked if the City will have any say in the design of the garage.  Senior Planner Tune replied that garages are not typically subject to design review, but the Planning Commission can impose those conditions on the variance necessary to avoid granting a special privilege. 


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing.  There was no one who wished to speak.  The Commission then decided to take a short recess at 8:00 p.m. to try to reach the applicant by phone.

Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 8:05 p.m. after having spoken with the applicant on the phone.  He reported that the applicant indicated she wanted to decide on the garage design after obtaining Planning Commission approval, and she requested that the Planning Commission grant the variances as proposed.


Commissioner Kerwin suggested granting the variances with a condition that the design of the garage has to come back to the Planning Commission for approval.  Commissioner Hunter noted an alternative would be to decide whether to grant the variance, and then rely on staff’s expertise during the building permit process to ensure that the garage design is appropriate and compatible with others in the neighborhood.


Chairman Lentz indicated he had no problems granting the variances.  Commissioners Kerwin and Hawawini agreed.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the City had guidelines distinguishing carports from temporary canopies, sheds, or garages.  Senior Planner Tune noted temporary car canopies have been an issue.  He said the building code does not apply to temporary structures, but the City contacts property owners after a certain period of time notifying them they need to build a permanent structure or remove the temporary canopy.


Senior Planner Tune recommended imposing a condition requiring the garage to have an appearance similar to the garages on the neighboring properties.  After some discussion, Commissioners determined that this would be the best approach.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter commented that a previous owner of the property had been given permission to construct a garage on the property but had not completed the project.  Granting the variance, he said, would allow it to be finished.  He noted that no landscaping would be lost as a result of the project.  He recommended that the garage should look residential in nature, not like a warehouse.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the application as proposed, with the conditions recommended by the staff and an additional condition for a garage design compatible with neighboring garages.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Technician Johnson noted that with the new year, a new rotating schedule is need for Commissioners to take turns attending Open Space and Ecology Committee meetings.  He advised that the next meeting is scheduled for February 8.  


Chairman Lentz said the Committee will be looking at sustainable building at the next meeting, and he volunteered to represent the Commission.  Establishing a schedule for the rest of the year was postponed until all of the Commissioners could be present.
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Kerwin asked when the City Council will be establishing dates for joint meetings.  Community Development Technician Johnson said he believed the City Council was considering dates in March.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on February 9, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.  
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